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Founded 1836

For the past 21 years, residents and visitors to
the Village of Fontana have become accustomed
to the confident and friendly greeting of Police
Department Administrative Assistant Gail
Nichols. 

Although the 20-year mark is a common goal
for many public employees and officials, Nichols
stated that she never put too much thought into
when she would retire until some time during the
last year when she announced that April 2011
would be her last month on the job. 

"It was not really a goal to make it to 20 years.
I was happy with the job and it never occurred to
me to not do it anymore," Nichols said. "You have
to have enjoyment in what you're doing."

Nichols began working for the Village on
April 2, 1990 when the late Robert Sandy was the
chief of police, and she has worked with the cur-
rent chief, Steve Olson, since October 1997.
Nichols duties have been administrative for the
most part, as well as public relations. She also is
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the recording secretary for the Village Protection
Committee and works with the Municipal Court
Clerk.

Nichols stated that working with the two
chiefs and all the Village of Fontana police offi -
cers has been a rewarding experience and she has
many stories and incidents that she will think of
during her retirement years.

"I've seen a lot of officers come and go, but
the group I'm working with now is the best ever.
They are all very professional and at the same
time, a lot of fun," Nichols said. "Every job I've
ever had ... it's been fun. It's very important to get
the job done, but you also have to fun."

Prior to working for the Village of Fontana
Police Department, Nichols worked for a counsel-
ing agency in Libertyville, IL, and for a legal doc-
ument copying service for the State of California
in San Jose. 

Nichols stated that she and her husband Jack,
a retired commercial artist, had been living in
Mundelein, IL when she began working for the
counseling agency in Libertyville. After they
moved back to Lake Geneva, Nichols began seek-
ing local employment and was eventually hired by
the Village of Fontana.

Gail Larsen Nichols is a 1959 graduate of
Lake Geneva High School. She met Jack Nichols
when they were both attending art school in
Orlando, FL. Prior to his retirement, Jack worked

Please See NICHOLS - Page 3

By Kelly Hayden
Village Administrator/Treasurer

In 2004, the Village entered into a multi-year
contract with our Village Assessor to assist in
phasing in the State required revaluations and to
distribute the cost over time to ease the budget
burden. The 2011 revaluation is underway; how-
ever, not in the normal trend we all anticipated.  

In 2005 and 2008, the Village experienced
Please See REVALUA TION - Page 4
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“It is a goal of the

Friends of Fontana

membership to take

an active role in

enhancing, com-

pleting and forming

new initiatives for

the natural areas in

Fontana.”

“The flyers are

brief, concise and

written in layperson

language that is

understandable by

both youth and

adult readers.”

The Geneva Lake Environmental Agency
and the Linn Sanitary District are conducting a
Groundwater Information and Education pro-
gram for area residents. 

The effort is intended to help residents of the
Geneva Lake area better understand the role of
groundwater as a potable water supply and as a
major contributor to lake's annual water inflow.

During the next six months this endeavor
will involve mailing five informational flyers
titled: "Groundwater in the Geneva Lake Area,"
"Hydrology in the Geneva Lake Area,"
"Groundwater, Why It Is Important in the
Geneva Lake Area," "Testing your Well, Why,
When and How," and "What You can do to Help
Protect Groundwater."

The flyers are brief, concise and written in
layperson language that is understandable by
both youth and adult readers.

New Organization
Working for Village 

To Flush ...
Or Not to Flush

Groundwater Program
Educating Residents

The members of the newly formed Friends
of Fontana 501(c)(3) charitable organization will
be actively pursuing the group's mission state-
ment through direct mail/solicitations and fund-
raising events and by promoting general good
will for all residents of the village and the sur-
rounding area.  

It is a goal of the Friends of Fontana mem-
bership to take an active role in enhancing, com-
pleting and forming new initiatives for the natu-
ral areas in Fontana.

The group's mission statement is: "The role
of the Friends of Fontana, a not-for-profit,
501(c)(3) organization, is to preserve and
enhance our precious resources by protecting and
enhancing our common wealth of natural, cultur-
al and recreational resources for the benefit of all
residents of the Village of Fontana on Geneva
Lake now and for generations to come." 

Board members are Rick Treptow, Diane
French, Sharon O'Brien, Laurie Larson and Wes
Milner, who can be contacted for further infor-
mation.

By Craig Workman
Director of Public Works

Did you know the Earth's water is continu-
ously recycled as it moves through the water
cycle? That means the water we use today will
someday be used by someone else. For this rea-
son, and many more, it's important to keep the
water that we use as clean as we can.  

Wastewater treatment plants protect water
quality by removing harmful pollutants before
returning water to the environment, but the treat-
ment process isn't designed to remove every-
thing. Just because a package says "flushable"
doesn't mean it's true. Many items marketed as
disposable and/or flushable do not degrade like
toilet paper, and they wind up clogging pipes,
tangling pumps and causing messy sewer back-
ups into streets, businesses and homes.

Our sewers are designed to dispose of very
specific things, and using your toilet for disposal
of many modern products will often result in
blockages. Help the Village and yourself avoid
"drain pain" and don't flush these things:

* Diapers (cloth, disposable, "flushable") 
* Facial tissues
* Baby wipes, disinfectant wipes, moist

wipes, etc. 
* Sanitary napkins, tampons, condoms, or

any non-organic material 
* Fats, oils and greases
* Toilet bowl scrub pads 
* Wrappers of any type (popsicles, candy

bars, cookies, etc.)
* Swiffers
* Napkins (paper or cloth) or paper towels
* Dental floss
* Egg shells, nutshells, and coffee grounds
* Food items containing seeds and peelings
* Hair 
* Vitamins, medicines or pharmaceuticals 
* Any cloth item (clothing, wash cloths,

towels, rags, etc.
* Sheet plastic, or plastic of any kind
Try to limit or eliminate your garbage dis-

posal use. Consider composting your food waste
items. Also, instead of disposable wipes, try
using a sponge or a rag that you can reuse. But
for items that must be tossed, please place them
in the garbage. 

The Village is responsible for cleaning sewer
mains and we frequently clear blockages; howev-
er, home owners are responsible for maintaining

Please See FLUSHING - Page 3
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“Gail has witnessed

a lot in those years

and her sense of

humor has helped

keep the staff in

good spirits during

difficult times.”

“The drains that

connect your home

to the main sewer

are only big enough

to carry water, toilet

paper and human

waste.”

Residents and visitors should make their cal-
endars now for the Fontana Rescue Squad/EMS
annual pancake breakfast fund-raising event on
Saturday, July 2, 2011 at St. Benedict Church.  

The Blood Center of Wisconsin will also be
on site taking blood donations. Letters with full
details and times will be mailed out around the
end of May, and there will be promotional adver-
tisements placed in the local newspapers.

Annual Pancake
Breakfast July 2

for such notable companies as Disney, the
Marriott Corporation and Chuck E. Cheese.

While living in Florida after high school,
Gail, an avid golfer, worked for a short time for
the legendary Arnold Palmer at his prestigious
Bay Hill Country Club in Orlando.

Nichols stated that after she retires, she is
going to play golf and get back to her hobby of
working with stained glass, as well as spend
more time visiting her family, which includes a
4-month-old grandson. Gail and Jack have two
sons; Bill lives in Delavan, and James and his
wife Molly live in Salines, CAwith their son.

Gail is from a family of eight children, and
one of her sisters also still resides in Lake
Geneva. Two of her four brothers live in
California, one resides in Park Ridge, IL, and the
other is a resident of Green Bay. Two of her sis-
ters have passed away.

Nichols stated that as her last day approach-
es, she is grateful for the time she has spent
working for the Village. 

"Everybody has always treated me right in
the Village of Fontana and I want to thank them.
I've really enjoyed my time here."

Nichols
Continued from page 1

By Chief Steve Olson
Longtime Administrative

Assistant Gail Nichols, who has
worked for the Village of
Fontana Police Department for
21 years is retiring as of April

30th. Her dedication to the Village, its police
department and our citizens will be missed. 

Gail has witnessed a lot in those years and
her sense of humor has helped keep the staff in
good spirits during difficult times. She is looking
forward to travelling and playing a lot golf. 

Our new Administrative Assistant selected
from 80 applicants is Barbara Dorsey, an experi-
enced office worker who is looking forward to
the challenge of working in a police department.

In 2009, the Department handled a total of
2,575 calls for service compared with 2,436 calls
in 2010. We saw property crimes (theft, etc.) and
crimes against persons (assault, etc.) remain at
the same level. A call for service is any incident
where a police officer takes action such as, but
not limited to, emergencies, issuing traffic or
municipal citations, criminal arrests/investiga-
tions and non-emergencies such as ordinance
violations.

Would you like an officer to speak at your
neighborhood's or association's annual meeting
to answer questions or hear any concerns you
may have? Please call and we will be happy to
arrange for someone to attend.

With the spring season upon us, please pay
extra attention while driving for bicyclists and
pedestrians. Remember, seatbelts and proof of
insurance are required when operating a motor
vehicle in Wisconsin. Skateboarding on any pub-
lic street is illegal and unsafe. On the sidewalks
skateboard riders must yield the right of way to
pedestrians.

The Village has removed all its parking
meters and is now utilizing only the pay station
system with payment terminals to be located
around the lakefront area and in the boat trailer
parking lot. If you do not have a 2011 village
parking sticker on your windshield's driver's side
lower corner you will have to pay to park utiliz-
ing one of these pay stations. 

As always we want to encourage our citizens
to promptly report any suspicious activity they
see or suspect. For all the latest in law enforce-
ment related information concerning Fontana
visit our website at www.fontanawipolice.com or
find us on Facebook.

The Cop Shop ...
New Assistant Begins in April
 

sewer laterals which connect from your home to
the Village's mains. The drains that connect your
home to the main sewer are only big enough to
carry water, toilet paper and human waste.  

By following this simple advice, and not
treating your toilet like a trash can, you'll be sav-
ing the Village and yourself the hassles of "drain
pain."

Flushing
Continued from page 2



The 2011 Spring

Election will be held

Tuesday, April 5,

2011.

VOF Calendar
April 2, 2011 - Village Hall open for Saturday cus-
tomer service from 9:00 am to Noon
April 4, 2011 - Village Board meets at 6:00 pm
April 5, 2011 - 2011 Spring Election 7:00 am to 8:00
pm
April 6, 2011 - CDA Board meets at 6:00 pm
April 7, 2011 - Read & Romp Program at Public
Library at 10:30 am
April 12, 2011 - Fontana-Walworth WPCC Board
meets at 7:30 pm
April 13, 2011 - GLLEA Board meets at 10:00 am
April 13, 2011 -  Plan Commission staff meets at
1:00 pm
April 14, 2011 - Read & Romp Program at Public
Library at 10:30 am
April 14, 2011 - Fontana Municipal Court Date at
5:00 pm
April 18, 2011 - Protection Committee meets at 5:45
pm
April 20, 2011 - Library Board meets at 10:00 am
April 20, 2011 - Park Commission meets at 6:00 pm
April 21, 2011 - Read & Romp Program at Public
Library at 10:30 am
April 21, 2011 - Finance Committee meets at 6:00
pm
April 23, 2011 - Annual Easter Egg Hunt at Duck
Pond Recreation Area at 10:00 am
April 25, 2011 - Plan Commission meets at 5:30 pm
April 27, 2011 -  Lakefront and Harbor Committee
meets at 4:30 pm
April 28, 2011 - Read & Romp Program at Public
Library at 10:30 am
April 28, 2011 - Fontana Municipal Court Date at
5:00 pm
May 2, 2011 - Village Board meets at 6:00 pm
May 4, 2011 - CDA Board meets at 6:00 pm
May 10, 2011 - Fontana-Walworth WPCC Board
meets at 7:30 pm
May 11, 2011 -  GLLEA Board meets at 10:00 am
May 12, 2011 - Fontana Municipal Court Date at
5:00 pm
May 16, 2011 - Protection Committee meets at 5:45
pm
May 18, 2011 - Library Board meets at 10:00 am
May 18, 2011 - Plan Commission staff meets at 1:00
pm
May 18, 2011 - Park Commission meets at 6:00 pm
May 25, 2011 - Lakefront & Harbor Committee
meets at 4:30 pm
May 26, 2011 - Fontana Municipal Court Date at
5:00 pm
May 28, 2011 - Village Hall open for Saturday cus-
tomer service from 9:00 am to Noon
May 30, 2011 - Village Hall & Library closed for
Memorial Day
May 31, 2011 - Rescheduled Plan Commission meet-
ing at 5:30 pm
June 1, 2011 - CDA meets at 6:00 pm
June 4, 2011 - Village Hall open for Saturday cus-
tomer service from 9:00 am to Noon
June 6, 2011 - Village Board meets at 6:00 pm

June 8, 2011 - GLLEA Board meets at 10:00 am
June 9, 2011 - Fontana Municipal Court Date at 5:00
pm
June 10, 2011 - Village Assessor office hours at
Fontana Village Hall from 10:00 am to 2:00 pm
June 11, 2011 - Village Hall open for Saturday cus-
tomer service from 9:00 am to Noon
June 14, 2011 - Fontana-Walworth WPCC Board
meets at 7:30 pm
June 15, 2011 - Library Board meets at 10:00 am
June 15, 2011 - Plan Commission staff meeting at
1:00 pm
June 15, 2011 - Park Commission meets at 6:00 pm
June 18, 2011 - Village Hall open for Saturday cus-
tomer service from 9:00 am to Noon
June 20, 2011 - Protection Committee meets at 5:45
pm
June 23, 2011 - Fontana Municipal Court Date at
5:00 pm
June 25, 2011 - Village Hall open for Saturday cus-
tomer service from 9:00 am to Noon
June 27, 2011 - Plan Commission meets at 5:30 pm

overwhelming sales in excess of our assessed
values, and for the 2011 revaluation the scale tips
the other direction. Preliminary figures indicate
that in 2010, 77 properties sold at a mean assess-
ment ratio of 111 percent, but this does not mean
that every property in the Village will see a
decrease in assessed value.

The revaluation process is designed to insure
that all properties within a municipality are
assessed on a fair and equitable basis. The asses-
sor will complete all necessary field work, pick-
ing up new construction and analyzing sales data
in time to mail any assessment modifications to
property owners by August 23, 2011.  

Open book is where the assessment roll is
available for inspection and has been scheduled
for Wednesday, September 7, from 9:00 am to
5:00 pm; Thursday, September 8, from 9:00 am
to 4:00 pm; and Saturday, September 10, from
9:00 am to noon.  Board of Review, which is the
quasi judicial process where property owners can
protest their assessed value, will be held on
Thursday, September 29, from 2:00 to 4:00 pm.

Please look for additional information on the
revaluation process in the July newsletter.
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Revaluation
Continued from page 1

Inspection Scheduling
NOTE: When calling the Village of Fontana
Department of Building and Zoning to schedule
a cross connection inspection, please use the
number (262) 275-9769. Please note that (262)
749-0004 has been disconnected.

“The revaluation

process is designed

to insure that all

properties within a

municipality are

assessed on a fair

and equitable

basis.”


